
Special Selectboard Meeting Agenda
15 June 2023
5:05 PM
Town Office at Isle La Motte School and via Zoom

In Attendance: Mary-Catherine Graziano, Rusty Spaulding, Cary Sandvig, Steve Mank, Debbie
Spaulding, Barbara Callahan, Sylvia Jensen, Daniel Woodhouse (via Zoom), Andrea Carbone

Meeting was called to order at 5:05 PM by Selectboard Chair Mary-Catheriane Graziano.

1. Review potential .gov change to official town website address and any accompanying paperwork:
Board Chair Mary-Catherine Graziano acknowledged Town Clerk Steve Mank’s efforts in working to
obtain the islelamotte.gov domain name. In order to secure the domain for the Town, the Board Chair’s
signature is required on a letter of request to the .gov domain registry. Sylvia Jensen suggested that the
domain of islelamottevt.gov may be preferable as it definitively states the location of the Town, but it was
ultimately decided that as there is only one Isle La Motte in the United States the state identifier is not
required. Motion to authorize Mary-Catherine Graziano to sign the letter request was made by Rusty
Spaulding, seconded by Cary Sandvig, all in favor. A copy of the letter will be attached to the minutes.

2. ILM School Inspection contract - review and sign: Belrose Home Inspections has agreed to conduct a
visual inspection of the building and provide a written report of findings for the fee of $800.00. Motion was
made by Rusty Spaulding for Cary Sandvig to electronically sign the contract, seconded by
Mary-Catherine Graziano, all in favor. A hand signed copy of the contract will be provided to the Town
Clerk for reference, and the inspection will take place on the morning of June 21st.

3. Lot 7A contract termination signature: Paul Poquette Realty Group, LLC provided a letter of
termination for the purchase contract at Lot 7A. Motion to sign the Mutual Release Addendum to
Purchase and Sales Agreement was made by Rusty Spaulding, seconded by Cary Sandvig, all in favor.
The realtor anticipates the termination to take three to four weeks for completion.

4. Lot 7A new bid offer discussion and possible signature: A new party has already signed a Purchase
and Sale Contract for Lot 7A. The document currently does not contain the contingency language
suggested by the Town’s attorney and will be revised for the prospective buyer’s review then reviewed for
approval by the Selectboard. The contingencies to be included are the passing of a 30-day public notice
period without objection and the termination of the current purchase and sale contract. A motion was
made by Cary Sandvig to add the contingencies, seconded by Rusty Spaulding, all in favor. Board Chair
Mary-Catherine Graziano will communicate with the agent and the attorney about the proposed
modification to the contract.

5. Transfer of School - discuss and authorize attorney to conduct work on Limited Warranty Deed:
The Town’s counsel for the transfer of the School has requested the Selectboard’s authorization to initiate
a review of the draft limited warranty deed provided by attorneys for the Champlain Islands Unified Union
School District’s (CIUUSD). Motion to authorize the Town’s attorney to review the deed and assess its
accuracy and completeness was made by Rusty Spaulding, seconded by Cary Sandvig, all in favor.

Sylvia Jensen stated that, at the most recent CIUUSD Board Meeting, it was revealed that ownership of
the Isle La Motte School was not transferred to CIUUSD in 2019. Therefore, the property transfer
contract will first convey the School to CIUUSD, then from CIUUSD to the Town. In light of this discovery,
closing will likely take place shortly after the School Board’s next meeting on the second Tuesday in July.

6. ARPA + Town Planning selection procedure and timing: A discussion of the current status of
recruiting for the two initiatives was held, and in order to generate additional volunteers the letter of
interest deadline will be moved to Friday, June 23, 2023. All volunteers will be asked to attend the July 5,
2023 regular Board meeting for a final presentation of the projects where they will be provided with an
opportunity to field questions to the Selectboard. An executive session will be held immediately after the
presentation and the announcement of the two teams will follow.



Deborah Spaulding stated that for volunteer assignments such as this, in the past all candidates who had
volunteered had been accepted. The Selectboard indicated that they would consider all candidates, but
will option to be selective for both initiatives which will be necessary if there are more volunteers than can
be placed on each team. A motion was made by Cary Sandvig to extend the deadline for letters of
interest to June 23rd and to finalize the selections at an executive session on July 5th, seconded by Rusty
Spaulding, all in favor.

7. Battery back-up grant opportunity: The Vermont Public Service Department is requesting proposals
for an Energy Storage Access Program, and Vermont Electric Cooperative (VEC) has reached out to the
Town to seek interest in the late 2024 installation of a battery electric storage system for the Town Office
building. VEC, with support from the grant, will purchase the battery; ownership of the battery will be
50/50 between VEC and the Town. A proposed $20.00 monthly payback from the Town to VEC has been
requested, which requires additional discussion including length of payback and ownership percentages
at the end of the payback. Copies of 2018 electric bills will be provided in order for VEC to calculate the
size of the battery system needed to support the 100% of the building’s electric use as an emergency
shelter in the event of a power outage.

VEC noted that it will draw from the battery in times of peak need to offset stress on the grid but this
allocation will be fully controlled by the Town. Sylvia Jensen expressed her concern regarding the
building’s solar-generated power being used for charging the back-up battery, as there are energy credit
implications which may arise. It was agreed that the battery will only be charged from the grid.

A follow-up discussion will be held at the next Selectboard meeting on June 22nd, at which time the
Selectboard will approve a letter of commitment, assuming the payback proposal is mutually agreed
upon. A copy of the grant proposal will be attached to the minutes.

Motion to adjourn the meeting at 6:05 PM was made by Rusty Spaulding, seconded by Cary Sandvig, all
in favor.

Respectfully submitted on 16 June 2023 -
Andrea Carbone
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REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS  

For an  

Energy Storage Access Program (ESAP) 

 
 

Version 1 

Date Issued: May 19, 2023 

Questions Due: June 5, 2023 

Proposals Due: June 23, 2023 
 

RFP Website:  
https://publicservice.vermont.gov/requests-proposals/psd-seeks-proposals-

distribution-utilities-energy-storage-access-program  

 

 

Vermont Public Service Department 
112 State Street 

Montpelier, Vermont 05620-2601 
(802) 828-2811 

TTY/TTD (VT): 1-800-734-8390 
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OVERVIEW 
 
Vermont was awarded $1.05 billion in Coronavirus State and Local Fiscal Recovery Funds 
(Recovery Funding) as part of the federal American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) of 2021. The 
Governor’s Recovery Plan is focused on transparent investments in key infrastructure needs 
including housing, broadband, wastewater and sewer systems, climate change prevention and 
mitigation, and economic development. The explicit objective of this Plan is to provide long term 
economic recovery opportunities to communities statewide, with a focus on those regions or 
counties struggling the most with job losses and impacts on demographics and income levels. 

Sec. G.600(a)(5) of Act 185 of the Vermont General Assembly’s 2022 legislative session 
appropriated a total of $7,000,000 of ARPA Recovery Funding to the Public Service 
Department (PSD) for, “load management and storage efforts to assist Vermonters with low and 
moderate income customers to purchase electric equipment for heating, cooling, and vehicle 
charging. In addition, investments will be made in load control and management platforms to 
enable smaller municipal and cooperative utilities to capture and share benefits of load 
management and funding for municipal back-up electricity storage installations.”1 

The Energy Storage Access Program (ESAP) will (1) support installation of battery electric 
storage systems at low- and moderate-income Vermont homes to support their resilience as well 
as to lower costs for utility ratepayers, (2) support the acquisition by municipal and cooperative 
utilities of storage management, flexible load management, and/or distributed energy resource 
management software solutions to manage both batteries and other electric loads; and, (3) 
support installation of battery electric storage systems at municipal buildings to support 
community resilience and lower costs for utility ratepayers. This support will run concurrent with 
existing utility-supported programs addressing heat pumps and EV charging, and with additional 
ARPA-funded programs to assist low- and moderate-income customers with electrification. 

The PSD requests proposals from eligible entities for investments pursuant to Act 185. This 
Request for Proposals (RFP) outlines the Department’s objectives, selection criteria, and 
proposed funding allocation for each of the three focus areas above.   

  

 
1 Act 185 appropriated $2,000,000 for these purposes and stated, “The same use of funds shall apply to 
$5,000,000 of the funds appropriated in 2021 Acts and Resolves No. 74, Sec G.600(a)(5),” making a total of 
$7,000,000 available. 
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PROGRAM SUMMARY, PART 1: LMI STORAGE SYSTEMS 
 

LMI Storage Systems – Program Summary Details 

Recipient Eligibility: Distribution Utilities (DUs) serving Vermont residents (as 
lead or co-applicant) 

Funding Type: Program Grant 
Approx. Amount Available: $4,000,000  
Cost Share Required from 
Grantees: 

Low-income customers will be offered systems free of 
charge or for a nominal charge; moderate-income customers 
may contribute a cost-share of up to 20%, but this should be 
calculated based on the utility’s anticipated savings from 
harvesting the batteries’ capabilities to reduce peak-related 
and other power supply costs.  

Funding Allocation: Funding allocation: Vermont’s 17 distribution utilities will 
be awarded funds based on (a) their share of residential 
electric customers and (b) the extent to which they serve the 
Objectives 

Eligible 
Projects/Technologies: 

Deployment of residential energy storage systems to serve or 
directly benefit LMI Households 

 

OBJECTIVES 

• Maximizing installations of energy storage systems at low- and moderate-income (LMI) 
households (funding estimated to support approximately 260 residences), with eligible 
households located in a variety of housing types (e.g., single-family residences, multiunit 
dwellings, senior-focused housing, etc.)  

o Low-income household qualifying incomes are up to 80% of area median income; 
medium-income household qualifying income limits range from 80% to 120% of 
area median income 

• Directing at least half of funding to low-income customers through free or nearly-free 
installations, and the remainder to moderate-income customers with a maximum required 
cost-share of 20% 

o Nearly-free installations are allowable because some utility programs have faced 
difficulty recruiting customers due to the perception that a free offering is a 
worthless product; thus, a nominal charge is allowed (e.g., under $50, or under $5 
dollars per month) 

• Improving access of LMI households to affordable storage lease or rental options 
• Improving LMI household resiliency, with a priority on households with critical medical 

equipment reliant on electricity, and/or customers in areas with frequent outages 
• Assisting smaller municipal and cooperative utilities acquire the economic means to 

manage loads and storage equipment 
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• Reducing electric system costs to ratepayers through maximizing power supply benefits 
without sacrificing participating customer resilience 

• Reducing carbon emissions through charging when the grid is cleanest and discharging 
when emissions are highest 

SUBMITTING THE PROPOSAL 

Proposals must arrive at the Public Service Department (PSD) office by 4 p.m. on June 23, 
2023. Proposals can be mailed or emailed. Applicants should allow adequate time to ensure 
receipt of their proposal by the deadline if mailing in a hard copy. Proposals received after this 
time and date may be considered subject to the Department’s discretion. Information for what 
information to be included in the Proposal is below. 

Any questions regarding this RFP should be submitted in writing, preferably by email, with the 
subject line, “ESAP LMI Storage RFP Question.”  Questions are due by close of business, June 
5, 2023.  Responses to questions will and posted on the RFP webpage approximately one week 
later. 

Proposals and questions should be addressed to: 

Philip Picotte 
Utilities Economic Analyst 
Vermont Public Service Department 
philip.picotte@vermont.gov 

 
INFORMATION FOR APPLICANTS 

Term: The estimated project timeline should be clearly articulated in the proposal. The projects 
funded under this solicitation should be operational and completed on or before December 31, 
2026. 

Reporting:  Reporting shall be required for all programs receiving an award. Reporting shall 
include quarterly progress reports as well as a final report submitted within three months of the 
grant end date or by January 30, 2027, whichever is comes first. 

Quarterly reports and a final program report shall include expenditures made, specific activities, 
and results.  Five percent of grant funds will be held back until the final report has been received 
and approved by the PSD. 

Cost Share: Applicants will be required to demonstrate cost share as part of the project. That 
cost-sharing should be indicated in the application. Eligible cost-share includes up to 20% of the 
installed system cost from moderate-income customers receiving installations, and an amount up 
to, but not greater than, the anticipated savings to ratepayers of dispatching the fleet of installed 
systems to reduce peak-related (and other power supply) costs. Low-income customers receiving 
storage systems shall not be charged for the system or its installation (or may be charged a 
nominal amount), and moderate-income customers shall be offered a lease or rental option with 




